
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G009435

PEGGY WOOD CLAIMANT

IMPERIAL, INC. RESPONDENT

TRAVELERS INSURANCE CO. RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED NOVEMBER 10, 2011

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by PHILLIP CUFFMAN, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On August 25, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on June 22, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

June 24, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her low back

on October 5, 2010.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$258 for temporary total disability and $194 for permanent partial

disability.

5. Respondents accepted a 3 percent rating to the body as a

whole.

6. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on January

11, 2011.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that she is entitled to
permanent disability benefits greatly in
excess of her impairment rating.  The Claimant
contends that her attorney is entitled to an
appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents will leave a determination of the
extent of the claimant’s wage loss, if any, to
the Commission.”

The claimant in this matter is a sixty-three-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent on October 5, 2010, when she

sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her low back.  The

respondents have accepted a 3 percent physical impairment rating to

the claimant’s body as a whole as a result of her admittedly

compensable injury.  The parties have also stipulated that the

claimant reached maximum medical improvement on January 11, 2011.
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The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her entitlement

to wage loss.

At the hearing, the claimant gave the following testimony

regarding her compensable injury of October 5, 2011:

“Q. Ms. Wood, it has been agreed that you
sustained a job related injury while in the
employment of Imperial Coffee and the date
that we’ve got is October 5 of 2010, but your
actual first doctor’s visit was October 21,
2011 and that report has an October 20 date on
it.  Do you know where the October 5 date came
from?

A. The October 5 date is the initial injury or
initial hurt that I received.

Q. Okay, briefly tell us about that.

A. I was stacking pallets, down stacking
pallets from one pallet to another pallet on
twenty - cases of twenty ounce bottles.  I was
in kind of a horizontal shape, not horizontal,
but a stooped over shape shifting the deals
and my back just locked up.  I mean, I had
never had pain like that before.  It just
locked.  I couldn’t move.

Q. And did you report that incident to
somebody in a supervisory capacity?

A. I left a note for my supervisor.  I worked
kind of a third shift and did not see anyone
unless I stayed over.  So I left a note.”

The claimant sought medical treatment at Cooper Clinic in Fort

Smith, Arkansas.  The claimant was seen at Cooper Clinic on October

21, 2010, November 12, 2010, November 24, 2010, and December 7,

2010, for treatment of her admittedly compensable lumbar spine

injury.

On December 23, 2010, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation at the referral of Dr. Terry Clark.  That FCE
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determined that the claimant did provide full physical effort

during testing and that the claimant’s subjective reports were

reliable.  The medical record from that FCE can be found at

Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Pages 9-11.  At page 11 of Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1, a chart is found entitled Physical Abilities which

sets out the claimant’s physical abilities as determined through

the functional capacity evaluation.

The claimant was again seen at Cooper Clinic on December 27,

2010, December 28, 2010, and January 11, 2011.  At the January 11,

2011, visit a medical document was generated by Dr. Keith Holder.

Portions of that medical report are as follows:

“Subjective: This is the final narrative
summary on Ms. Wood, an employee of Imperial
Coffee, who reports her lumbar spine pain
continues with left lateral thigh pain.  She
has seen Dr. Frisbie in Van Buren for her
hydrocodone.  Back pain is a level of 7-8/10
today.  Average over the past 30 days is 4-
5/10.  She is able to maintain this pain level
with Tylenol throughout the day and
hydrocodone at nighttime, 1-2 times a week.
She reports numbness to the left buttocks and
lower back.  She has also had FCE and MRI of
the lumbar spine here since October.  The FCE
was recently performed on 12/23/2010.  This
showed she had medium lifting capacity at
approximately 20-25 pounds and occasional
bending, stooping, twisting was recommended.
She has not been back to work since November
at her usual job at Imperial Coffee lifting up
to 70 pounds required for the job.

Records were reviewed.  MRI shows degenerative
changes at multiple levels of the lumbar spine
with facet stenosis.  FCE was reviewed.  She
had good effort on FCE.  Able to lift to 25
pounds floor to waist, 25 pounds waist to
shoulder, and 20 pounds shoulder above head.
Pushing, pulling were 50-60 pounds.
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Impression: Lumbar disc protrusion and strain
in October, 2010.  Degenerative disc disease
with facet stenosis.

Treatment Plan: Continue present medications,
home exercises.

Physical Limitations: May return to work with
no lifting over 25 pounds floor to waist, 25
pounds waist to shoulder, and 20 pounds
overhead.  Limited repetitive back motions.
Alternate sit, stand, and walk as tolerated.
She will follow-up here as needed.  Patient
has reached maximum medical improvement.  She
is rated under AMA Guides, 4th edition, DRE
category 2, minor impairment.  She is rated at
3%.  She will follow-p here as needed.”

At Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 17, a document was also

submitted from the Arkansas Department of Human Services.  That

document is a letter from the Arkansas Department of Human Services

Medical Review Team requesting an examination of the claimant by a

physician in order to gather information about the claimant’s

physical or mental impairments.  Pages 18, 19, and 20 of Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1 are made up of a document entitled Arkansas

Department of Human Services Confidential Report of Medical

Examination of Patient.  Page 19, which is the second page of the

above referenced report, has a section entitled Physical

Capacities.  That section indicates as follows regarding the

claimant:

“Standing: Moderate Limitation
 Stooping: Severely Limited
 Kneeling: Severely Limited
 Walking:  Moderate Limitation
 Pushing:  Severely Limited
 Pulling:  Severely Limited
 Carrying: Severely Limited”
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The same page of that report also indicates that the claimant’s

lifting should be limited to five pounds.

At the hearing, the claimant gave the following testimony

regarding her current physical condition.  I found the claimant’s

testimony was credible regarding her current physical abilities:

“Q. Okay, alright.  Tell us in your own words,
Ms. Wood, how you’re physically different now
than you were before this accident.  How has
it changed your life?

A. I can’t be as active.  I can’t do a lot of
things I used to do.  It’s - I was always very
active person.  I used to be able to walk five
miles a day and not even phase me after I’d
get off work.  I’m struggling at a mile to
mile and a half.

Q. Okay.

A. And that’s slow walk.  I have grandkids
that I don’t even dare pick up.  You know,
they’re older, but they still like Meme to
pick them up, but I don’t pick them up.  I
mean, it’s just restricted in a lot of ways.
It’s has curtailed my lifestyle that I used to
have, a very active lifestyle.  I have an
eight-five year old mother that I have a hard
time keeping up with.  She can out walk me.

Q. We’ve been in this hearing less than an
hour and you’ve been squirming around in that
chair.  Why have you been doing that?

A. It’s - it’s uncomfortable to sit in the
lower back in this hip any length of time.
And then after I sit for any length of time
then it starts down to the knee.  I’ve got my
legs straightened out for that reason now.

Q. Okay, now you’re rubbing your left leg, is
that correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Does that leg ever give you any problem as
far as being able to walk on it or falling or
anything like that?
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A. Yes, sir.  Since this accident as (sic)
happened I have fell three times and I - in my
opinion the leg just doesn’t hold me up
sometimes.  I have to be real conscious.  The
first time I fell was probably in December,
January, it was - the snow weather and I just
-

Q. Did you slip in the snow and fall?

A. No, I was sitting in the recliner and stood
up and started to take a step and fell, you
know, just flat on the floor.”

At the hearing the claimant gave the following testimony

regarding her work history with the respondent and her previous

employers:

“Q. How long have you worked for them?

A. That goes back to the different companies
that owned us.

Q. Okay, tell us about it.

A. I started in February of ‘92 with CM
Vending.  In 02, ‘03 it went to Jackson
Brothers with the same people just different
owners.  And in ‘08 if I’m not mistaken around
in there Imperial bought it and we more or
less kept the same people.

Q. So it sounds like you were there about
eighteen, nineteen years?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Same employment just different names?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. What were your job duties there?

A. In the beginning I ran a route and then in
‘02, ‘03 I went to the warehouse.

Q. And what about in 2010 what was your -

A. I was in the warehouse.
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Q. And what did that involve?

A. It involved receiving, shipping, use of
equipment, pallet jacks, forklifts, putting up
pro - pro - putting up product, and pulling
pallets for the route drivers to put on their
truck.  Anything that concerns product coming
in, product going out.  I was required to be
able to lift seventy pounds continuously for
eight hours.

Q. Now by then you were sixty what, sixty-one,
sixty-two and you were doing that kind of work
all day?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Were you able to do it?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Did it require any repetitive bending?

A. Yes, all day, all eight hours.  It’d be all
night, but all eight hours.

Q. Any repetitive twisting?

A. Yes.

Q. Could you do that job in your present
physical condition?

A. No, sir.

Q. Where did you work before the eighteen or
so years with Imperial and the various other
owners that owned that same company?

A. I was a housewife.  I did not work.

Q. Well, you didn’t have outside employment,
but I bet you worked.

A. Well, I farmed, daddy farmed, I farmed, but
yes.  You know, I had two kids.

Q. And did that require any physical exertion?

A. Yes, sir.
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Q. Is Imperial the only public job you’ve ever
had, Imperial and the other people that owned
it?

A. Yes, sir.  Excuse me, no yes.  I worked for
a real estate office as a receptionist part-
time off and on when they needed me for I
think about five years.  I think the last time
I worked for them was in ‘85, ‘86.

Q. Okay, so that’s been over twenty-five years
ago?

A. Yes.

Q. You think you cold do a receptionist job
now.

A. If I did not have to sit four a eight
hours.

Q. Well, based upon what you did when you were
a receptionist twenty-five years ago, did you
have to sit for long periods of time?

A. Yes.

Q. Could you do that now?

A. No, sir.”

The claimant also testified that her date of birth is November

20, 1947.  At the time of the hearing this would have made her

sixty-three years of age.  The claimant also graduated the twelfth

grade and spent one year at the Fort Smith junior college studying

business.  That educational experience occurred in 1966.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to wage loss benefits in this matter.  After review of

factors including the claimant’s age, work history, education, and

physical limitations, I find that the claimant has sustained wage

loss disability in this matter.  It is clear that the claimant has,

for the largest part of her adult working career, worked in jobs
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that required lifting, bending, and stooping.  Her lifting

activities involved heavier types of objects.  The claimant is no

longer able to do that type of heavy lifting given the restrictions

placed on her by Dr. Holder and the FCE that was performed on the

claimant.  The pool of jobs that exist in the market place that the

claimant could perform is greatly reduced due to her compensable

injury.  I find that the claimant is entitled to wage loss that

would be equal to an anatomical impairment rating of 12 percent to

the body as a whole.  This wage loss is in addition to the

stipulated 3 percent physical impairment that has been stipulated

to by the parties.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on June 22, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed June 24, 2011, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to wage loss benefits in an amount that would

be equal to 12 percent to the whole body.
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3. The claimant has proven that her attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee in this matter that is commiserate with the benefits

awarded herein and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant wage loss benefits that

would be equal to 12 percent whole body impairment.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


